
ENVIRONMENTAL COMMISSION MEETING 

January 3, 2013 6 PM 

7700 Southern Avenue (Public Services Building) 
 

M I N U T E S 
 

Present      Staff  

Chairman Joe Skelley Andy Foster  Bo Mills    

Clyde Davidson  Linda Kaplan  Joe Nunes 

Jimmy Davis  Paul Mosteller  Leslie Throneberry 

Urania Erskine  Anne Wesberry 

Steve Fleischmann Alderman John Drinnon  

             

Absent:  David Thorpe 
 

CALL TO ORDER: 

Chairman Skelley called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 

 

ESTABLISHMENT OF QUORUM: 

A quorum for tonight’s Environmental Commission meeting was established. 

 

INTRODUCTION OF MEMBERS: 

 

Anne Wesberry:  Mrs. Wesberry has been a Germantown resident for over 20 years.  She grew up in 

Collierville.  She serves as the Chairperson for SERVES, an organization for adults with disabilities.  She has 

two grown children. 

 

Jimmy Davis:  Dr. Davis is a 25 year resident. He has been on the Commission approximately 5 years.  He 

works for Union University and is a chemist by background. 

 

Steve Fleischmann:  Mr. Fleischmann moved to Germantown from Houston, Texas ten years ago.  This is his 

second year on the Commission.  He has one son that lives in Seattle. 

 

Paul Mosteller:  Mr. Mosteller has been a resident of Germantown for many years.  This is his second year on 

the Commission. He is also on the Financial Advisory Commission and has been on the Athletic Club 

Commission. He recently became a grandfather to a baby girl. 

 

Joe Skelley:  Mr. Skelley is the Chairman of the Environmental Commission.  He is a chemist and has been on 

the Commission for many years.  He is a 20 year resident of Germantown and has two grown kids. 

 

Bo Mills:  Mr. Mills is the Director of Public Services and has been employed with the City of Germantown for 

28 years.  

 

Clyde Davidson:  Mr. Davidson is a 20+ year resident of Germantown.  He retired from the Purchasing 

Department of St. Jude Hospital in 1992. 

 

Alderman Drinnon:  Alderman Drinnon has been a Germantown resident since 1973.  He has been appointed as 

the liason to the Environment Commission. 

 

Urania Erskine:  Mrs. Erskine has been a Germantown resident since 1987.  Previously, she was on the Public 

Education Commission, Library Commission and Library Board.  She has been on the Environmental 

Commission for 3 or 4 years. 

 

Linda Kaplan:  Mrs. Kaplan is a returning member of the Commission. 

 

Joe Nunes:  Mr. Nunes is the Neighborhood Services Manager and has been with the City of Germantown for 

over 8 years.  Neighborhood Services is the department that oversees the contract for solid waste collection and 

recycling. 

 

Leslie Throneberry:  Mrs. Throneberry is the Administrative Assistant for Public Services and has worked for 

the City for just over 4 years. 

 

Our first order of business is in consideration of an honorarium for Susan Threlkeld for her many years of service 

on the Commission.  We would like to take up a collection to make a donation to the Library or the Farm Park 



because she is a Master Gardener.  At the February meeting, we will take up a collection and decide on the 

course of action for the honorarium.  We will then invite Susan to the March meeting to present the award. 

 

MINUTES APPROVAL:   

The minutes of the December meeting were approved.  

 

ELECTION OF OFFICERS: 

The Chairman, Mr. Skelley, has been appointed by the Board of Mayor and Alderman.  Andy Foster was elected 

to be our Vice Chairman again this year. 

 

STAFF REPORTS: 
 

Joe Nunes:  Mr. Nunes had nothing to report because the recycling reports haven’t been received yet this month.  

 

Bo Mills:  Mr. Mills shared which services are provided by our Public Services Division.  We provide water and 

sewer services to the residents.  We produce our own water from aquifers below ground.  We bring it up, treat it 

and supply it.  We collect the sewer water but we do not treat it.  The City of Germantown has a long term 

agreement with the City of Memphis for our sewer treatment.  Public Services also takes care of all of the paved 

public roads in the City other than the State routes (Germantown Rd and Poplar Ave).  Storm water is also a part 

of the Public Services division.  We are responsible for all of the storm water infrastructure maintenance 

including curbs and gutters.  The Germantown Animal Shelter is another part of Public Services.  It is located 

next door to the Public Services facility.  Our Grounds maintenance division provides maintenance for the Public 

Services complex, City Hall, GPAC, GAC, Great Hall and the 27 City parks, including all grasses, flower beds 

and median strips.  About half of the Grounds maintenance is contracted out.  We contract all of the grass 

cutting, pavement maintenance and street sweeping duties.  79 employees work out of the Public Services 

department.  The average tenure for our division is 18 years of service.  We have employees with 38 years of 

service still employed.  This is a great City and a great place to work.  Our Board of Mayor and Alderman is very 

supportive of our department.  Please contact our department if you ever have issues with any of these services. 

 

Mr. Mills circulated a December 13, 2012 press release concerning leaf disposal (see Attachment A).  The City 

tries to give instructions to our residents on how to process their leaves.  Our solid waste contractor does collect 

bagged leaves.  We encourage residents to shred their leaves and use it for mulch.  We have had several storm 

inlets stop up due to leaves being washed into the inlets. 

 

Mr. Mills also shared a chart from USGS (U.S. Geological Survey) on the water levels in our Southern Avenue 

well field. (See Attachment B)  The news has reported that the average summer temperatures were the highest 

they have ever been and the drought impact was high as well.  Mr. Mills’ concern was what this did to our 

aquifer.  Overall, our water consumption numbers stayed very reasonable to be in a drought year.  According to 

the chart, the water levels declined between June and October.  The water levels began recharging in November 

and December to near normal levels. 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

 

Paul Mosteller:   Mr. Mosteller has been in favor of rain barrels. He had a discussion with a friend who was not 

in favor of them because he felt the Yellow Fever epidemic was attributed to mosquito breeding due to the rain 

barrels.  After researching this information, Mr. Mosteller found that it wasn’t just rain barrels that affected the 

epidemic.  It was also the lack of proper sewers and sanitation and a variety of other things.  He brings this up to 

state that the people that go to the time and expense of installing rain barrels these days, would also be concerned 

about sanitation and mosquito breeding.   

 

During his research on rain barrels, Mr. Mosteller found some information from the Philadelphia Water 

Department about storm water runoff, rain barrels, water conservation and other information.  He passed around 

the Table of Contents for “A Homeowner’s Guide to Stormwater Management” (see Attachment C).  If you 

would like to read the document, please go to 

http://www.delawareestuary.org/pdf/HomeownersGuideSWMgmnt.pdf. 

 

Steve Fleischmann:  Mr. Fleischmann asked Joe Nunes when we will be able to single stream plastics 1 through 

6 for recycling.  Mr. Nunes has a document being developed to reinforce the recycling effort and to announce 

that we are now accepting plastics 1 through 7.  Plastic shopping bags are not recyclable.  Bottle caps can now be 

left on the bottles. 

 

Jimmy Davis:  Dr. Davis asked Mr. Nunes if someone puts what they consider to be a “clean” pizza box into the 

recycling container, whether it will be removed or not?  Mr. Nunes felt that it would probably not be removed. 

 



Dr. Davis circulated an article from Chemical Engineering News Magazine on Microbiome Mining (see 

Attachment D).  Food stock, like corn and soybeans, is being converted to ethanol and biodiesel.  Waste cellulose 

is difficult to break down chemically into useful feed stock to make fuel.  Cows, kangaroos and pandas are able 

to do this.  Mississippi State graduate students are studying the pandas at the Memphis Zoo to see which 

microorganisms in them might break it down.  There is hope that a microbe will be found that can be 

manipulated so that it can break down the waste in corn and soybeans that we currently throw away. 

 

Linda Kaplan:  Mrs. Kaplan reminded us that the Eco Expo at Temple Israel is scheduled for 1/27/13 from 

11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.  60-70 exhibitors and approximately 600-800 people will be attending.  There is an 

hybrid and electrical car parade, food vendors, etc. 

 

Andy Foster:  Mr. Foster has noticed people using Segways to tie flyers to mailboxes.   

 

Urania Erskine:  Mrs. Erskine shared some information on rain gardens.  Los Angeles is offering to put in eco-

friendly landscaping to cut down on the water consumption in their area.  They landscape it with native plants. 

 

Alderman Drinnon:  Alderman Drinnon thanked everyone for their service.  He also stated that he is here to 

support and provide any assistance to the Commission.  

 

Clyde Davidson:  Nothing to report. 

 

Mr. Skelley asked the commissioners to consider which subcommittee functions they would like to oversee.  

Next month, everyone will be given the opportunity to choose.   

 

There are several programs that the Environmental Commission assists with.  The following is the 2013 

schedule: 

 

Amnesty Dumpster Days are scheduled for April 20 and Sept 21. 

Mulch Days are scheduled for March 16 and October 19. 

Senior Expo is scheduled for November 7. 

Arbor Day is scheduled for March 1. 

 

ADJOURNMENT:   

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:13 p.m. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 


